WHITE RIBBON BULLETIN

Litchville, North Dakota 58461
Official Organ of W.C.T.U. of North Dakota
"NOT WILLING THAT ANY SHOULD PERISH"

Second Class Postage Paid at Litchville, ND 58461

VOLUME LXXXVIII

USPS 324-450

MAY-JUNE 1984

NUMBER 3

AND NOW IT'S CAMP TIME

"Remember now thy Creator in the days of thy youth, while the evil days come not, nor the years draw nigh, when thou shalt say, I have no pleasure in them." Ecclesiastes 12:1

The WCTU helps the youth of North Dakota to remember the Creator during camp times that are again being planned. These times for 1984 are set for June 3-6 at Cooperstown Bible Camp. The dates are early because the camp will be busy in Junebusier than it has been in past years. The camp fee is expected to be about \$37.50, depending upon the number of campers in attendance.

Since the camp opens on a Sunday evening, a family-type service will be the opening service. Thus we hope many of the parents who have campers to send will come with them and enjoy the opening time with us. We hope to have special music as part of the meeting. I'm sure there will be time for refreshments, as that is always a part of the temperance meeting. It will be good to have at least one WCTU member from each Union with us that evening. Will the readers of the WRB please help to convey the camp dates? Perhaps this information may be put into the church bulletins, local weekly newspapers as well as the daily newspapers and also the school publications in our communities. Our attendance is determined by the promotion that comes from our members.

As you promote this camp activity, let the youth know that each will need one good dress outfit, no shorts but several pairs of slacks or good jeans, a bedroll, insect repellant, towels and soap, a pencil, a notebook, and the Bible. If a young person has musical talents encourage them to bring instrument and music along. All these items add up to a

"Good Time With a Purpose."

Mrs. Fred Kulish

NORTH DAKOTA YOUTH TEMPERANCE COUNCIL CAMP June 3-6, 1984 at Cooperstown Bible Camp

Name	
Address	
Home Church	.Grade
Parent's Name	

VISIONS FROM VIVIAN

Dear Workers

As a reminder of the work that should be done and reported by June: The reading reports should be in so I can send my report to the National Promotion Secretary by June 30. So far I received only FOUR reports.

Be sure to order the MONTHLY PROMOTER PACKET- new literature each month- your Union will enjoy the newest tracts such as "Smokeless Tobacco- Is It Worth The Risk?" and many more. Help North Dakota win this contest.

Please don't forget our Youth Temperance Council Camp June 3-6 at Cooperstown Bible Camp.

We need counselors and CAMPERS.

I'm also looking forward to some Vanguard Unions. The qualifications are in your year book.

May God bless you as you work in His will this summer.

Mrs. Lyle (Vivian) Trapp Promotion Secretary

NATIONAL PUBLIC RELATIONS

Dear Friends, Co-Workers and Directors.

The weather is warmer now and we see new life all around us. Many of us need to take on new life as well.

When we are asked to take an office in our organization, at church or wherever, do we automatically say NO I can't do it or NO I don't have the time, or do we say "I will pray about it and let you know."

Do we really lay ourselves open to God's Will? God alone knows our potential and calls us to serve even though we may feel inadequate. We then serve in God's strength and knowledge not our own.

As Christians we truly love the Lord and want to worship Him, but ARE we willing to give up personal interests in order to serve Him?

The laborers have always been fewer than should be because too many of us fail to see the need of

assuming responsibility.

In our Christian walk, we must be on guard against even good, wholesome satisfactions that rob us of the time we could be useful in serving where our Lord wants us to be.

Where do YOU stand? Are you following God's directions? We will be a winner if we will do the best we can with God's help.

In Christ's Service, Marie Siivola NATIONAL LEGISLATION AND CITIZENSHIP

Continue writing your own representative in Congress as well as Rep. John Dingell, House Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20515, to encourage raising the drinking age to 21. I know of three bills on this: H.R. 2441; H.R. 3870; and H.R. 4892; Mrs. Janet Minschwaner feels H.R. 3870 may have the best chance of passage. Whichever, let our Congress know we aren't giving up on the uniform drinking age of 21. Likewise continue to push for the same in your own state, if it hasn't come about.

Liquor Advertising- Anything you can do in tour state to restrict it, push for it. The states have wide latitude power, says Mr. George Hacker. He laments that George Browns bill on capitol hill is not moving at present. You may have read that a combination of over 25 National Organizations petitioned the Federal Trade Commission in November of 1983 to restrict the advertising of alcoholic beverages. YOU MIGHT WRITE THEM: Federal Trade Commission, Pennsylvania Ave. at 6th St. N.W., Washington, D.C. 20580, and ask them what they are doing with the request.

Ella M. Peck

PROCLAMATION

The widespread use of alcohol, nar-WHEREAS. cotics, and tobacco is an increasing concern and danger; and

Information is greatly needed to educate our youth and our commun-WHEREAS. ity if their minds are unclouded by these false crutches; and

WHEREAS. The Youth Temperance Council of North Dakota is concerned with

promoting a drug-free way of life, NOW THEREFORE, I ALLEN I. OLSON, Governor of the State of North Dakota, do hereby proclaim the week of April 22-28, 1984, as

"YOUTH TEMPERANCE EDUCATION WEEK" and urge all civic, educational, religious, social and other organizations to make a substantial contribution to the development of high moral, spiritual, and social standards through temperance education for our youth.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Great Seal of the State of North Dakota to be affixed this twenty-third day of February, 1984.

> ALLEN I. OLSON Governor

ANSWERS TO PARLIAMENTARY LAW QUIZ

True 1. 9. True True 2. 10. False 3. True 11. True True 12. **True** True **13**. True 6. False 14. True **False** 7. 15. False **False**

SUMMARY OF W.C.T.U. MATERIALS IN NORTH DAKOTA ARCHIVES **April 10, 1984**

On April 10, 1984, Don and Thelma Klingensmith visited the Heritage Center at the State Capitol and checked briefly on the contents of the boxes and materials in the Archives there for the North Dakota W.C.T.U. At that time, they also delivered the framed photographs of Dennis D. Todd, the W.C.T.U. Memorial Roll from World War II, and the 1983 Annual Report of the North Dakota W.C.T.U. which had been given them for deposit there. We were told that the W.C.T.U. "traveling trophy" which had been suggested for the archives did not belong with the other material. Some other place may be found for it, they will let us know after inquiry. A very brief summary of the boxes is as follows:

A37 J-5:

Reports of annual meetings 1884-1889; 1894-99; 1920-31; 1933-39; 1941-54; 1956-64. (We did not personally check these, depended on list attached to box).

A 37 J-5:

A-133- Folder with picture of Mrs. A.D. Ottingerp Report of 48th Annual meeting September 23-26. 1937 and postcards of Francis Willard House. 73P.040- Folder Topical programs- filed April 25, 1973. (Programs of 1937) Book of Records and clippings- White Ribbon Bulletins 1944-48.

A-133:

Box 1- Early Record Books **Box 2- Early Record Books**

Bos 3- Early miscellaneous records. Records of writings 1890-1900 (clippings)

Box 4- Annual reports- miscellaneous- with song

books-miscellaneous papers.

Box 5- Union Signals- Mrs. P.O. Sathre's miscellaneous- 1949-1953 Book- Prohibition Leaders-Francis Willard "Glimpses of 50 years, 1839-89, Autobiography of Francis Willard.

File of Loose pages.

Box 6- Union Signals, January 1960 - December 1965

Box 7- Book of Bound copies of Western Womanhood- 1894-98.

We did not have the time that day to do more than check on the boxes in general which they kindly permitted us to have all at one time on a cart. A complete inventory would take some time, but probably should be done before long, so that gaps in records can be filled, if possible.

Deposited with archivist, David Gray, at North Dakota Heritage Center, Bismarck, April 10, 1984.

Phone 224-2663.

Large framed picture of Dennis D. Todd, co-sponsor of LTC Camp in 1959. Roster of World War II Veterans from W.C.T.U. Unions of North Dakota. 1 copy of 1983 W.C.T.U. Annual Report of 1983.

Don J. Klingensmith, WCTU Historian by his wife, Thelma

ORDER AWAY FOR YTE WEEK April 22-28, 1984

A Safe Trip is No Accident No. 1294 100 for \$1.50; 50 for .85 cents; 25 for .35 cents (Professionally illustrated with warm red and black inks)

> A Safe Trip is No Accident No. 983 100 for \$8.00; 50 for \$4.50; 25 for \$2.70

(Absolutely georgeous poster - a steal at the above price!)

Fifth Freedom No. 2610 100 for \$4.25; 50 for \$2.40; 25 for \$1.40 (back in print by popular demand)

Betsy Ross Patriotic Fruesta leaflet No. 2642 100 for \$4.80; 50 for \$2.75; 25 for \$1.60

> -O-Dare To Be Different (Hartely) \$4.95 per copy (super help for young people) -O-

(Listed below are new items for youngsters or awards)
Life in Christian Mother Goose Land Book III
\$11.95

(so many favorite nursery rhymes and beautifully illust.)

-O-My Jesus Pocket Book of the Lord's Prayer My Jesus Pocketbook of God's Fruit

.49 cents each -O-

Globe Pencil Sharpeners (plastic) .79 cents

9 cent

Baseball Cap Pencil Sharpeners .69 cents

Hockey Stick Combo pencil and eraser "God Is Love"
.89 cents

(eraser is the curve on the stick-pencil)

-0-

Alcohol and the Human Body No. 171 100 for \$3.00; 50 for \$2.00; 25 for \$1.20

(just revised)
ORDER FROM:

Signal Press 1730 Chicago Ave., Evanston, Ill. 60201 (please be sure and add post. and handl. on all orders)

WHAT IS THE WCTU DOING TODAY? For God and Home and Every Land The WCTU Uses A

POSITIVE APPROACH

To Achieve Its' Objectives!

Here is a brief synopsis of the WCTU:
it prepares and disseminates educational materials, produces and distributes educational films and other types of visual aids through Signal Press.

 it promotes intercollegiate oratorical and speech contests, motivating the total abstinence principle.

 it takes an active role on moral and social issues such as prostitution, gambling, and crime.

• it continues its support for protective legislation for women and children. it unites women of all denominations in social welfare work for the protection of the home.

• it gives generously of time and effort in relief projects.

 it promotes Christian ideals by precept and example.

A few of the most pertinent accomplishments:

 it inaugurated narcotic education courses in public schools.

 it had an important part in securing the vote for women.

• it was a leading factor in bringing about the 18th Ammendment for National Prohibition.

The WCTU Program:

These objectives are promoted through the following categories.

-Scientific temperance materials for students

PURPOSE

-To inform society regarding the value of total abstinence, through providing scientific facts concerning the nature and effects of beverage alcohol;

-To promote just laws.

-To promote good citizenship;

-To build Christian temperance principles into the character of our children;

-To build public sentiment for sobriety.

-Visual aids

-Literature

-Family and home protection

-Projection Methods

-Legislation and Citizenship

-Public Relations and Social Service

-Group organizations for youth and children.

A THOUGHT

The Women in the WCTU Are:
Women with a sense of mission.
Women with a concern of spiritual growth.
Women with a a Committment to Jesus Christ.
Women who like to make new friends.
Women who delight in helping others.
Women who labor for the things that endure.
Women who feel a sense of gratitude.
"O, Woman, Great is Thy Faith!"

Love and Pravers.

Willie B. Jenkins, 1st Vice-President ANSWERS TO WCTU QUIZ

1. Crusades 11. Projection Methods
2. Christian 12. Casseday
3. Pledge....Pay 13. Contests
4. Children 14. Concerned

5. Council6. Program15. Catalog16. Constitution

7. Christian Outreach 17. Promotion....Promotes

8. President 18. Publications 9. Citizenship 19. Public Relations 10. Publications 20. Certificate

White Ribbon Bulletin Official Organ of the North Dakota	MAY-JUNE, 1984 Published bi-monthly by The Litchville Bulletin	
Woman's Christian Temperance Union	Postmaster:	Litchville, North Dakota 58461
Single Subscription Price	Please send all notices of non-delivery to:	Second Class Postage Paid At
One dollar (\$1.00) per annum	Mrs. Oscar Johnson, Harwood, N.D. 58042	Litchville, North Dakota 58461
Editor-In-Chief		1093, Hettinger, N. D. 58639; 567-4232 Box 71, Dickey, N. D. 58431; 778-5411 ox 92, Harwood, N. D. 58042; 282-3868

All matter for publication must reach the Managing Editor by the 5th day of the months of February, April, June, August, October and December.

,	
General Officers: President	
·Vice President	Mrs. LeRoy Bartle, Box 35, Dickey, N.D. 58431; 778-5171
Promotion Secretary	Mrs. Lyle Trapp, Marion, N. D. 58466; 669-2217
Recording Secretary	Mrs. George Fannik, Box 296, Max, N. D. 58759; 679-2686
Treasurer	

PUBLIC RELATIONS

I am public relations for a free world! I represent democracy to those under dictatorship - so I will exercise my Godgiven right of full citizenship.

I am public relations for my Country!
I represent the concerned citizensso I will keep in touch with our leaders to remove the stumbling blocks and pitfalls.

I am public relations for my community!
I represent the moral element to help our teachers and youth leaders as together we continue to hold high values that will prevent problems and make rehabilitation unnecessary.

I am public relations for my Church!
I represent Jesus Christ to the unbelieverso I will lovingly offer a helping hand to
guide the insecure.

I am public relations!
I will strive to reflect a clear example and encourage the best in others as we together raise the level of all mankind.
I want to be part of the answer - not the problem.

by Vivia Dickerson
—Arkansas White Ribboner

A CHALLENGE TO YOU

Adopt total abstinence from all alcoholic beverages and harmful drugs. Unite in building homes dedicated to godly principles and the Golden Rule. TOTAL ABSTINENCE, practiced by concerned citizens, would change the moral, economic and family picture of the nation!

COMMUNITY RESPONSIBILITY

Marvel Molm, one of our faithful members and prayer warriors whom God has set aside from us temporarily, recently sent this comment to a Letter-To-The-Editor column.

Dear Sir.

It is hard for me to believe that you are willing to change your unique, unusual and attractive family restaurant, with the opportunity to serve tasty, welcome, wholesome, colorful home-cooked meals at reasonable prices by adding a bar.

Even if there will be a no drinking section, drinking and drunk customers bring noise, fighting, property damages, and disturbance that need help from police to protect employees and customers.

Many people who have alcohol problems, youth, children, and Christian people, who know all the Bibical warnings against alcoholic beverages, will no longer feel comfortable in your restaurant. They will no longer be proud to have their family work there and will no longer enjoy taking their relatives and friends there. Habbakuk 2:15- Woe unto him that giveth his neighbor drink, that putteth thy bottle to him and maketh him drunken, etc." 'Woe' is terrible.

I can no longer enjoy going to your establishment. I wouldn't recommend it to my family or friends. I agree with the teenage girl who wrote a poem "Many a Somebody who didn't think, Became a Nobody because of Drink."

Even if only one customer there becomes a youth or alcoholic who "falls," if it causes one case of spouse or child abuse, if it causes one crime, suicide, major or fatal accident, you are morally guilty. No amount of money can heal a guilty conscience.

Sincerely your friend, Marvel Molm

TREASURER'S REPORT February 5, 1984 to April 5, 1984

DUES

Women- Dickinson 8, Grafton 1, Jamestown 14, Members- At-Large 1.

Honorary Men-Jamestown 3.

LILLIAN STEVENS FUND- Dickey \$3.00, Dickinson \$5.00, Jamestown \$3.00, Northwood \$3.00. FRANCES WILLARD FUND-Dickey \$7.00, Dickinson \$3.00, Crosby \$27.00, Jamestown \$3.00, Northwood \$3.00.

STATE REPORTS- Jamestown \$5.00. Northwood

LIGHT LINE-Northwood.

WHITE RIBBON BULLETIN- Dickinson \$5.00. Jamestown \$5.00, Northwood \$10.00.

N.D.E.A. BOOTH- Dickinson \$5.00, Jamestown \$3.00, Northwood \$5.00.

GIFTS- Dickey \$15.75, Minot \$13.50.

DISTRICT PLEDGE-Ransom-LaMoure \$35.00

Y.T.C. CAMP- Ransom-LaMoure \$35.00.

MEMORIALS- In Memory of Mrs. Guy Muir \$5.00 by Mrs. Ralph Kraft, \$5.00 by Jamestown Union. Respectfully Submitted.

Mrs. Oscar Johnson, Treasurer TOTAL MEMBERSHIP- From September 1, 1983

to April 5, 1984- Women 306, Men 88.

JAMES VALLEY

James Valley District WCTU held their 75th Annual meeting at the North Marion Reformed Church on April 24, 1984. Registration and coffee hour began at 9:30 a.m. Mrs. Walter Piehl, District President, called the meeting to order.

Rev. Irwin Hultin of the United Methodist Church of Marion gave devotions referring to Paul's letter to the Corinthians saying "Do you know your body

is the Temple of God?'

Mrs. Alvin Van Enk led the group singing for the

day with Mrs. Walter Piehl at the piano.

Amelia Jawaski and Margaret Miedema were appointed to the nominating committee.

Three State Officers gave reports before the noon

luncheon.

In the afternoon Frieda Hultin gave devotions and Mr. and Mrs. Ted Moset of Jamestown were our guest speakers. They do missionary work in the local jails, state hospital, and penitentiary.

Mrs. Kraft led the Memorial Service, recognizing Lila Muhr, Mrs. Kraft's mother, and an honorary member of the Marion Union, John Roorda.

Mandi Lynne, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Joel Miedema, was inducted into our White Ribbon

Recruit family.

The current officers were re-elected for another year: President- Mrs. Walter Piehl, Vice President- Vivian Trapp, Secretary- Mrs. LeRoy Matzke, Treasurer-Hjordis Leitner.

As we closed with a coffee hour, we viewed the new filmstrips, The Four Secrets of the Wicked Ooze" and "Light-Up Lucifer." All joined in prayer and singing "God Be With You."

Lou Matzke, Secretary

NOONTIDE HOUR OF PRAYER

"It is always noontime somewhere, and across The awakening continents from shore to shore Somewhere our prayers are arising evermore." "Lift up a standard for the people." Isaiah 62:10

> WHAT IS THE VALUE YOU PLACE ON A CHILD'S LIFE

The National Institute on Drug Abuse found an overall decline last year in both alcohol and drug consumption, despite the well-publicized popularity of cocaine in certain circles. According to the agency, daily use of alcohol declined among high school seniors to the lowest level since 1976.

In an effort to blunt criticism of it's products and restrict debate to alcohol abuse, the liquor industry has lent it's financial support to those combating drunk driving. Miller Brewing Company has given about \$1 million in the last few years to groups such as MADD.

In 1983 Anheuser-Busch increased it's donation to Students Against Driving Drunk (SADD) to

\$178,000 from \$10,000 the year before.

Though many in the industry privately scorn what they call "neo-Prohibitionist" efforts to restrain their business, they are reluctant to say so publicly. Figuring that they have been backed into a no-win position, most prefer to let their trade groups speak for them. A New York radio producer recently came up empty-handed when she tried to find a liquor-industry spokesman to debate anti-alcohol groups on her station.

One exception is William Howell, the president of Miller Brewing, who fears that the backlash against alchol use could ultimately disinvolve retailer, wholesalers and distributors in efforts to

curb driving.

The new temperance is igniting sales of alcoholfree party drinks. Last year, White Rock Products, Corp. in New York began national distribution of Moussy, a non alcoholic beer made in Switzerland and found that sales exceeded projections by 70 percent. Moussy is packaged to look like imported beer and costs about \$4.00 retail for a six pack. From the Wall Street Journal 3-14-84

We of the WCTU and our readers are not a political movement such as MADD and SADD. These groups sincerely want the drunk driver off the road, but are not concerned about youth and adults drinking alcoholic beverages . If everyone was a non-alcoholic drinker we would not be confronted with alcohol-drinking drivers!

Although our values are sound, maybe we need to change our aim with new recipe folders which say, "ALCOHOL-FREE PARTY DRINKS" or "WHEN YOU CHOOSE NOT TO DRINK" (alcoholic beverages). Moussy is promoted as "The drink to choose

when you choose not to drink.

We could copy their tactics in promotion and gain admittance in the door to new areas with something like this!

MINOT DISTRICT CONVENTION

The Minot District Woman's Christian Temperance Union annual spring convention was held in the Assembly of God Church here in Minot on Tuesday, April 24th with forty five people in attendance.

Our morning worship began with registration and coffee time. Ruth Loughead, Luella Oler, and LaVonne Fannik served as registrars. Laura

Forthun served the refreshments.

President Lila Fannik presided at the meeting. She read Phil. 3:13 and 24 and led the group in singing "All for Jesus". Evelyn Meronuck served as accompaniest for this selection as well as other numbers.

Rev. David Simmons, host pastor from the Assembly of God Church, had the morning devotions. He read several passages from the Bible Josh 1:19. 1 Cor. 15:58, Gal. 6:9, and Eph. 6:12. He gave a very challenging message and followed with prayer.

Lila Fannik led the group in repeating the salutes to the three flags, American, Christian, and Temperance. A roll call count was taken. Members of the Minot, Max-Benedict, and Crosby Unions, plus one member-at-large were represented.

The treasurers' report was given by Gen Cacal. An offering was lifted and prayer was offered by Lila Fannik. We voted to assist our Minot District boys and girls to get to the YTC Camp by donating a

monetary gift.

Beautiful vocal selections were rendered by Florence Simmons and Lois Kankovsky during our

morning session.

Officers up for election this year included the president and treasurer. Lila Fannik asked to be relieved of her position due to health problems. Shirley Braunberger was elected to serve as our new president and Genevieve Cacal will continue to be our treasurer.

Greetings to this convention were sent by Leona Johnson, Marion Bartle, Helen Myers and Mona

Holt.

A report of the Mid-Year meeting was given by Lila Fannik. Noting that we are down to about 300 members in North Dakota each of us committed ourselves to try to bring in at least one new member.

Following the noontide prayer and table grace given by Shirley Braunberger we adjourned for our noon luncheon and a time of fellowship.

We are pleased to report that we had a lovely White Ribbon Recruit Service with LaVonne Fannik in charge. She read Proverbs 22:6 from the Bible and offered prayer. A beautiful vocal duet was rendered by Laura Forthun and Lila Fannik. Two adorable babies, Lance Allerdings and Sarah Dawn Schmidt, were our White Ribbon Recruits.

Rev. Warren Maxsted from the Calvary Chapel near Sawyer was in charge of the afternoon devotions. He and Mrs. Maxsted favored us with a beautiful vocal selection entitled "Born Again." He read several passages from the Bible and admonished us to serve the world. He concluded his meditation by having us join with him in repeating The Lord's Prayer.

LaVonne and Lila Fannik were privileged to attend the seminar where Art Linkletter was the main speaker. LaVonne gave a very interesting

comprehensive report.

Lois Kankovsky favored us with a medley of different hymns about our Lord Jesus Christ.

Hal Christiansen, a senator from Minot, was our afternoon speaker. He, too, had attended the Art Linkletter seminar and gave us a resume of what he heard at the meeting. Hal stated that we need to try prevention for a change. He feels that the use of alcohol amounts to copping out on life. The real joy is in facing life head on. He concluded his talk by quoting Phillipians 4:6 from the Bible.

The minutes of the 1983 WCTU District Convention were read by Dorothy Steffen. They were

approved as read.

We discussed the petitions sent to us by Mrs Klingensmith pretaining to closing the bars at 11:00 p.m. We hope to get enough signatures to put the measure on the ballot this fall.

Gen Cacal gave a report about what the group called "Concerned Love" is doing to combat the use of alcohol and other drugs in the city of Parshall. Progress is being made.

We all joined hands and sang "Blest Be The Tie That Binds." Lila Fannik gave the closing prayer

and table grace.

Refreshments were served and we all enjoyed a time of fellowship following the meeting.

-Mrs. Jake Steffen, Reporter

THE YOUNG CRUSADER

NO LONGER ARE THESE 9 MONTH SCHOOL SUBSCRIPTIONS-DISCONTINUED BECAUSE OF EXPENSE.

One year (April 1st on)	\$2.00
Canada, one year	2 50
Other foreign subscriptions	2 65
Single copy	35
Ten copies, 1 address	18 50
Fifty copies, 1 address	90 00
One hundred copies, 1 address	65.00

Send all subscriptions to: CIRCULATION DEPARTMENT 1730 Chicago Av., Evanston, IL 60201

THE UNION SIGNAL

KEEP SUBSCRIPTIONS COMING-even with no contest.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
One Year (April 1st on)	6.00
Two years	11.50
Three years.	16 50
Five years	25.00
Single copy	20.00 60
Foreign (1 year)	690
Foreign (1 year)	6.75

Send all subscriptions to: CIRCULATION DEPARTMENT 1730 Chicago Av., Evanston, IL 60201